

Stars and Stripes (newspaper)

By [Joshua Akers](#)

Summary

Based in Paris, the American Expeditionary Forces (AEF) newspaper, Stars and Stripes, debuted on 8 February 1918 and ran for seventy-one weeks. The AEF commander, General John J. Pershing, requested the newspaper be established to improve morale in occupied France. The paper was written by and for servicemen.

Table of contents

- [1 Origins](#)
- [2 Censorship](#)
- [3 The French-American Connection](#)
- [4 Humor](#)
- [5 Influence on Future War Publications](#)
- [Notes](#)
- [Selected Bibliography](#)
- [Citation](#)

Origins

Stars and Stripes began as a modest, eight-page weekly. Lieutenant [Guy T. Viskniskki \(1876-1949\)](#) founded the paper after learning that [American Expeditionary Forces](#) (AEF) soldiers desired, more than anything, accurate news from home. Thus, Viskniskki outlined several objectives of the paper that remained throughout World War I. These goals included providing the latest news from home, keeping soldiers abreast of AEF news, and publishing [cartoons](#) and humorous writing. Further, the paper would remedy AEF [General Headquarters' \(GHQ\)](#) concern that the heterogeneous nature of its armed forces in France impinged on morale. The paper, by providing stylistically consistent news to soldiers scattered from Neufchâteau to Lorraine to Bordeaux, would help create a more homogenous Army culture and bolster the men's sense of belonging to the AEF.

Censorship

Issues of [censorship](#) arose after the paper's initial conception. For Viskniskki, General [John J. Pershing \(1860-1948\)](#), and others, *Stars and Stripes* constituted a form of internal [propaganda](#). The paper's Board of Control operated in Paris and was staffed by officers,

including Viskniskki, who assiduously removed any content thought to encourage discontent among soldiers. Brilliant journalists, including [Harold Wallace Ross \(1892-1951\)](#) of *The New Yorker*, chaired the paper's editorial board. Throughout the war, the editorial board engaged with the Board of Control and GHQ in a three-way tug-of-war over appropriate content. In fact, Captain Mark S. Watson, the second officer-in-charge of the Board of Control, bucked at GHQ's attempt to clean up slang and censor cartoons. Although the paper's content was closely monitored and culled, the editorial board and Board of Control tirelessly cultivated the image that *Stars and Stripes* was under the complete discretion of its enlisted staff.

The French-American Connection

Stars and Stripes editors hired writers for educational stories that reinforced fraternal bonds between Americans and their French allies. The paper ran an "America in France" series in 1918, teaching American soldiers the history of Chateau-Thierry, Picardy, Cantigny, and Toul, among other French cities and provinces. To help Americans understand their purpose in France, the "America in France" articles stressed the cultural significance of these sites for the French people.

Another article, "Canned Monkey Meat Doesn't Suit Yanks," showed how the newspaper stressed commonalities between allies. Published in the 28 June 1918 issue of *Stars and Stripes*, the article described parallels between the French and American experience eating poor victuals, dubbed "monkey meat," and also reminded American readers that the term "monkey meat" was borrowed from French slang.¹

Humor

Alongside didactic material, sports, and entertainment news, [humor](#) was another important tool that editors and contributors used to bolster the morale of soldiers. Short syndicated cartoon strips, or funnies, debuted in the first issue of *Stars and Stripes*. The first cartoon, entitled "Volunteer Vic's Big Idea," depicted an AEF soldier named Vic fastening a drain pipe to his steel helmet to keep the incessant rain from running down his jacket.² The rain was an inconvenience that most soldiers would have found relatable.

Editors made sure humor resonated with the average soldier by employing servicemen, like Private Albion "Wally" Wallgren, to draw cartoons that reflected the multiethnic and racially diverse AEF. Wallgren's 25 April 1919 cartoon, entitled "If We All Ranked Equal," parodied the [Bolshevik Revolution](#) by depicting a group of rankless soldiers fighting over where to sit and sleep, and even allowing caricatured [African-Americans](#) to defy racial segregation. A black soldier in the cartoon casually approaches a U.S. Army major in his jeep, saying: "Hol' on dar,

Majoh—ah reckon ah'll take a lil ride along wiff yoh!"³

These tongue-in-cheek articles abounded in the paper. In another instance, American soldiers who doubted the AEF's capacity to defeat the Germans were labeled German spies, and those who perpetuated rumors of defeat were dubbed "asses."⁴ The editors infused the paper with humor and satire to ameliorate readers' hopelessness, and reinforce racial and ethnic stereotypes and norms.

Influence on Future War Publications

Stars and Stripes eventually reached an audience of some 2 million servicemen during World War I, a testament to its popularity. While the AEF suspended publication after war's end, the paper's success established a precedent for war journalism that would follow in its later editions during World War II and beyond.

Joshua Akers, University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill

Notes

1. "Canned Monkey Meat Doesn't Suit Yanks," *Stars and Stripes* 1, no. 21 (28 June 1918),
2. Issued by American Memory, Library of Congress. Online:
<http://purl.access.gpo.gov/GPO/LPS46769> ↑
2. "Volunteer Vic's Big Idea," by Lemen in the *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, in *Stars and Stripes*
1, no. 1 (8 February 1918), 3. Issued by American Memory, Library of Congress. Online:
<http://purl.access.gpo.gov/GPO/LPS46769> ↑
3. Albion Wallgren, "If we all ranked equal," *Stars and Stripes* 2, no. 12 (25 April 1919), 7.
Issued by American Memory, Library of Congress. Online:
<http://purl.access.gpo.gov/GPO/LPS46769> ↑
4. "Spies and Asses," in *Stars and Stripes* 1, no. 1 (8 February 1918), 4. Issued by
American Memory, Library of Congress. Online:
<http://purl.access.gpo.gov/GPO/LPS46769> ↑

Selected Bibliography

- [Cornebise, Alfred E.: *The stars and stripes. Doughboy journalism in World War I*. Westport, 1984: Greenwood Press.](#)
- [Elmore, Cindy: *Stars and stripes. A unique American newspaper's historical*](#)

[struggle against military interference and control](#), in: [Media History 16/3, 2010, pp. 301-317.](#)

- [Mitgang, Herbert: **Civilians under arms. The American soldier, Civil War to Korea. As he revealed himself in his own words in the Stars and Stripes, Army newspaper**, Cleveland, 1959: Pennington Press.](#)
- [Wallgren, Abian A.: **Wally. His cartoons of the A.E.F.**, Paris, 1919: Stars and Stripes.](#)

Citation

Joshua Akers: Stars and Stripes (newspaper), in: 1914-1918-online. International Encyclopedia of the First World War, ed. by Ute Daniel, Peter Gatrell, Oliver Janz, Heather Jones, Jennifer D. Keene, Alan Kramer, and Bill Nasson, issued by Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin 2014-10-08. DOI: [10.15463/ie1418.10239](https://nbn-resolving.org/urn:nbn:de:hbz:5:1-63864-p0101-9)

External Links

- [Harold Wallace Ross, 2014 \(Utah History To Go\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Katz, Harry Lewis: A Brief History of the Stars and Stripes, 1921 \(Internet Archive\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Stars and Stripes: The American Soldiers' Newspaper of World War I, 1918 to 1919 \(Library of Congress\) \(Database\)](#)
- [The Stars and Stripes, 1918-1919 - List of Issues \(Library of Congress\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Wallgren, Abian A.: Wally: His Cartoons of the A.E.F, Stars and Stripes, 1919 \(Log Cabin Memorial - Veterans 314th Infantry Regiment A.E.F.\) \(Article\)](#)

Metadata

Regional Section(s)

[North America](#) > [USA](#)

Thematic Section(s)

[Media](#)

Subjects

[The media](#) > [Censorship](#)

[The media](#) > [Press, journalism](#) > [Newspapers](#)

[The media](#) > [Propaganda](#) > [Propaganda, domestic](#)

[Warfare and the military](#) > [Battles, battlefields and campaigns](#) > [Battles, battlefields and campaigns, Western Front](#)

[Warfare and the military](#) > [Soldiers, experiences and attitudes](#) > [Humour](#)

Author Keywords

John J. Pershing; Guy T. Viskniskki; Harold Wallace Ross; Mark S. Watson; Albion "Wally" Wallgren; Board of Control

GND Subject Headings

[USA ; Zeitung ; Frankreich ; Weltkrieg \[1914-1918\]](#)

LC Subject Headings

[Stars and stripes \(Paris, France\)](#)

Rameau Subject Headings

[Stars and stripes \(périodique\)](#)

Key Person(s)

[Viskniskki, Guy T.](#); [Ross, Harold Wallace](#); [Pershing, John J.](#)

Key Location(s)

[Bordeaux](#); [Neufchâteau](#); [Paris](#)

Title

Stars and Stripes (newspaper)

Author(s)

[Joshua Akers](#)

Article Type

Encyclopedic Entry

Classification Group

Objects

Articles That Link Here

[Whittlesey, Charles White](#); [Religion \(USA\)](#) and [Between Acceptance and Refusal - Soldiers' Attitudes Towards War \(USA\)](#)